VERMONT LEAGUE OF CITIES AND TOWNS
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
Thursday, September 26, 2023
MINUTES
VLCT Board Members Present (in person): Jessie Baker, Mike Doenges, Joseph Major, Bill Fraser, Julie Hance, Lucrecia Wonsor, Delsie Hoyt, Miro Weinberger, Ann Lawless, Michael Hogan, Charlie Hancock, MaryAnn Goulette, Georgette Wolf-Ludwig.
Guests Present: Magali Welch and Taylor Kacur of Johnson Lambert LLC., Monica Weeber of Crime Research Group.
VLCT Staff Present: Ted Brady, Seth Abbene, Abby Friedman, Jeremy Weiss, Joe Damiata, Jessi Hill.
Agenda Item #1: Call to order by the President; Introductions
President Jessie Baker called the meeting to order at 9:36 a.m. Jessie Baker asked for introductions of the board members and others present.
Agenda Item #2: Additions and Deletions to the Agenda
Mike Doenges moved to adopt the agenda as presented. Joe Major seconded the motion. The
motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #3: Consent Agenda
Lucrecia Wonsor moved to adopt the consent agenda, including the VLCT Board Meeting Minutes of September 14, 2023. Ann Lawless seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #4: Approve VLCT Budget and Membership Dues
Seth Abbene provided an overview of the proposed 2024 VLCT budget and corresponding 2024/2025 membership dues. 
Ann Lawless moved to approve the 2024 budget as presented. Miro Weinberger seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.
Michael Hogan moved to approve the membership dues for dues year 2025 as presented by staff. Georgette Wolf-Ludwig seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
Agenda Item #5: Accept VLCT Audit
Magali Welch and Taylor Kacur of Johnson and Lambert LLC provided an overview of the 2022 VLCT Audit. Board members asked questions regarding how VLCT was investing its cash on hand / net position. Specifically, several board members asked why the organization changed from collateralized investments to non-collateralized investments.  Seth Abbene explained this was an entrepreneurial business decision, as non-collateralized deposits have returns of around 5% as opposed to 2%. Miro Weinberger, Bill Fraser, and Jessie Baker suggested there be an analysis of how the organization invests its cash on hand, and if VLCT has an appropriate amount of cash on hand, at a future meeting.  Joe Major stated he was not concerned about the solvency of M&T Bank but welcomed a conversation about the issue at a future board meeting. 

Bill Fraser moved to approve the VLCT Audit for 2022. MaryAnn Goulette seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 



Agenda Item #6: Approve Abundant Sun Contract for Equity Services
Ted Brady gave an overview of the Abundant Sun contract for a second round of the Welcoming and Engaging Communities Cohort and detailed the new contract which will be funded primarily through a PACIF grant. Charlie Hancock asked if the timeline could be amended. Ted proposed a November 9th application deadline to allow for more time for towns to apply. He suggested the Equity Committee could review applications the week of November 20th. He then recommended the Board direct the VLCT Executive Committee to review the Equity Committee’s recommendations and select communities to participate. 

Mike Doenges moved to approve the Abundant Sun Contract for Equity Services, as amended. Charlie Hancock seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. Charlie Hancock moved to authorize the VLCT Executive Committee to act on the Equity Committee recommendations and select communities to participate. Lucrecia Wonsor seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.

Agenda Item #7: Approve Crime Research Group Proposal to Conduct Municipal Policing Assessment
Ted Brady outlined the Board’s previous approval of a policing policy statement which included an analysis of municipal policing. Ted explained he had been working to find a consultant to conduct the analysis since last fall, and that Trevor Whipple recently recommended Crime Research Group.  Ted said the goal of the analysis was to help policy makers better understand the issues facing municipal police chiefs, officers, and the local governing bodies that oversee their work. Ted outlined a three-step process Crime Research Group proposed: a survey of chiefs, officers, and others involved in municipal policing to identify the most pressing issues facing law enforcement; a literature review of those issues; and a policy working group that made recommendations to address those issues. Ted suggested VLCT could fund one of those activities or all three today. Charlie Hancock asked whether we are planning on including the police oversight commissions and the optics of doing this type of review without including all of the voices at the table. Bill Fraser suggested it was a good idea to look closely at representation. Mike Hogan said he hoped small rural towns would somehow be included in this assessment.  

Bill Fraser moved to authorize the Executive Director to enter into a contract with the Crime Research Group for up to $96,000 to conduct and analyze surveys, conduct literature review, and convene a policy working group related to municipal policing. Miro Weinberger seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 

Agenda Item #8: Legislative Update
Ted provided the Fall Advocacy update including changes to the VLCT advocacy staff and titles, regional dispatch (public safety communications task force), reappraisal evaluation, JFO Infrastructure study, state land use planning and Act 250, building energy code study, local funding for public transit, 248a permitting input study, and overweight trucks. Bill Fraser asked why VLCT was opposed to the reappraisal evaluation. Ted expressed concern about control over the local grand list and whether the state has the capacity to perform the work. Ann Lawless suggested in small towns it is increasingly difficult to find listers to conduct this work. Bill also said that it is increasingly difficult to find professional assessors to perform the work. Lucrecia expressed concern about how re-appraisal would work in wealthier towns versus other towns. MaryAnn Goulette shared that she understood members of the Vermont Association of Listers and Assessors would like to see a lister or assessor on the VLCT Board of Directors. Multiple members expressed interest in having another discussion about the future of appraisals at a future board meeting.  Ted said he would accommodate that request before the legislative session begins. 

Agenda Item #9 Executive Session
No executive session was needed.
Agenda Item #10 Other Business
Jessie expressed her gratitude for Miro Weinberger’s 12 years of service to the VLCT Board of Directors. 
Agenda Item #11 Adjourn
At 11:40 am the meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,
Jeremy Weiss
Membership and Administrative Coordinator
As approved by VLCT Board of Directors on November 9, 2023.	
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